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DON'T FORGET OUR VETERANS ON MEMORIAL DAY!
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Mario Barbiere
Appointed
Assistant
Superintendent
of Schools

Rooseve l t
Principal Mario

-~!** * «l! Barbiere, has
"17= v j been appointed

•j as Assistant of
Schools. This is
Superintendent
of Schools Dr.

Mario Barbiere J°hn Krcwcrt
first appoint-

ment. Barbiere will officially become
Assistant Superintendent for Opera-
tions and Personnel effective July 1.
His salary is yet to be determined.

The appointment was not unani-
mous. Board Member Tom Dclaney
said he could not support Barbiere's
appointment. He did nor elaborate on
why. On the vote to appoint, Dclaney
voted not, Steve Bohn abstained and
the rest of the board voted yes.

Debbie Vokral also objected to
Barbiere's appointment. She has spo-
ken on many occasions at recent board
meetings, complaining how Barbiere
has handled certain situations at
Roosevelt School. She has even gone
to the Middlesex County School
Boards with her complaints.

Barbiere was chosen from 20 ap-
plicants, three of which were internal.

Barbiere has been principal of
Roosevelt School twice, from 1977
to 1982 and then from 1987 until to-
day. In 1982 to 1987, he was the
South Plainfield Middle School prin-
cipal.

No successor was mentioned as the
new Roosevelt principal.

American
Legion/VFW
To Hold
Memorial
Day
Ceremonies

On Monday, May 28, American
Legion Chaumont Post #243 and
VFW Post #6763 will observe Me-
morial Day services.

The services begin at 9 a.m. at the
American Legion on Oak Tree Ave.
Ceremonies continue on to the Jew-
ish Cemetery at 9:30, Samptown
Cemetery at 9:45; Holy Redeemer
Cemetery at 10; Veterans Park at
10:15 and the last stop will be at
the Civil War Monument at Hillside
Cemetery at 11. Closing ceremonies
take place at VFW Post #6763 on
Front Street followed by an open
house with refreshments. The pub-
lic is invited to attend.

Borough Engineer Rich
Naberezny is Retiring

Girl Scout Troop 783
Donates 'Found' Money

In December of 2000, Junior Troop
783 from Roosevelt School, took a
trip to the State Theater to see the play
Footloose. Upon exiting the theater, Girl
Scout Allison Hullsmith found an en-
velope containing $200. The girls re-
turned the money to the theater man-
agement and asked to be contacted if
no one came forward to claim it.

One month later, the theater man-
agement office contacted Troop Lead-
er Sheryl Lampasona, saying no one
had claimed the money, so the troop
would get to keep it. After retrieving
the money, troop leaders Sheryl Lam-
pasona and Diane O'Day said that the
girls needed to decide together what
should be done with the money. Many
ideas were considered—keep it all to
use for a trip or donate it.

After considering several ideas, a
vote was taken which resulted in the
girls keeping $100 to use toward a
future trip for the group, donating $50
to the Plainfield Animal Shelter and

donating $50 to help the women and
children who were subject to domes-
tic violence.

Last November, many of the girls
attended a Domestic Violence work-
shop held for Junior Girl Scouts. They
received a flyer explaining that they
were in need of toiletry items for the
moms and children when they arrived
at the shelter, as well as coloring books
and crayons for the kids. So, $50 of
the "found money" was used to buy
brushes, combs, shampoo, tooth-
brushes, coloring books and crayons.

Troop 783 Girl Scouts are: Dana
Alexa, Ashley Alvarado, Jennifer
Capparelli, Nicole Coccaro, Brooke
DeNitzio, Danielle Heilmann, Kelsey
Hoffman, Allison Huffsmith, Natia
Katsantonis, Gina Lampasona, Kcllie
McLean, Lauren O'Day, Alexandra
Petronko, Andreana Powell, Alison
Smith and Katiejean Zacek. Troop
Leaders are Sheryl Lampasona and
Diane O'Day.

MEMORIAL DAY EVENTS

Before and after pictures clearly show the restoration that has taken
place to the cannons at the Civil War Memorial in Hillside Cemetery.

Civil War Site Rededication
The members of the Sons of Union

Veterans of the Civil War, Gen. George
A. Custer Camp No. 17 have been
engaged in the restoration of The
Grand Army of the Republic, Winfield
Scott Post No. 73 Memorial Burial Site
at Hillside Cemetery, on Woodland
Ave. The site contains the graves of
33 Union Veterans. Two Civil War era
howitzers, which stood as silent sen-
tinels for many years, will be re-
mounted. The rededication is sched-
uled for 11 a.m. on Monday, May 28.
The ceremony will follow, as closely

as possible, that which is prescribed
by the Sons of Union Veterans of the
Civil War for such occasions.

The following students from the
South Plainfield Middle School Band
will be participating: clarinets, Sara
Grillo, Kathy Morgan, Hristen Coffey,
Andrew Roibal; trumpet, Peter Kelly
and drummer, Keenan Gaynor.

The National Anthem will be sung
by Marvin Avila of Saint Joseph's
High School. The benediction will
be given by Rev. James Stanley of the
Pilgrim Covenant Church.

Effective June 1 die South Plainfield
Borough Engineering Department
will cease to exist. Instead, the firm
of CME Associates of Parlin, will be
assuming the borough's engineering
duties. This was done as a cost cut-
ting measure.

Borough Engineer Rich Naberezny,
a 16-year employee, will retire on May
31. He will be working on a part-time
basis at Kiliam Associates, a consult-
ing Engineering firm in Milburn. As-
sistant Engineer James Analas has al-
ready left and Diane Janus was trans-
ferred to the police department.

Each councilpcrson had only posi-
tive remarks when saying farewell
during Monday's Agenda Meeting.
Councilman Cerami said, "All you see
in town, in the way of improvements,
Rich had something to do with."

"Naberezny has been a true profes-
sional while working in South
Plainfield. Every council meeting he
supplies us with a status report to up-
date the members on the ongoing
projects in the Borough," said Coun-
cil President Jim Vokra.

A retirement party will be held next
Wednesday, May 30 at Sherban's
Diner from 6 to 9 p.m. (Seepage 4 for
more details.)

- -

Rich Naberezny

With the engineering department
vacated, renovations will be made to
utilize the extra space. Plans are in the
works to move several offices around
and to make a lunch room for Bor-
ough employees and a new video con-
ference room. The police department
will be getting more space by moving
the wall between the police and engi-
neering departments.

Naberezny and his wife, Joan are
residents of South Planficld. They have
three sons, John, an account with Tif-
fany & Co., Brian, attending the Uni-
versity of Maine and Jeff, attending
Bentley College.

Mayor Promises Swift Action
With Rat Problem on So. 9th

A fire at 1226 South 9th St. last
month has lead to a rat problem. The
fire left the house uninhabitable and
it has been vacant since the fire.

According to a neighbor, Lawrence
Bcthcr, firemen pulled many items out
of the kitchen and onto the drive while
fighting the fire. This trash is still in
the driveway and now rats have taken

Historic Tree
Planting at
VFW on
Saturday

On Saturday, May 26, VFW Post
#6763 will be participating in a pro-
gram entitled, "Operation Silent
Witness." Sponsored by WalMart,
Scott Products and American For-
ests, this will be the largest national
tree-planing in the Famous & His-
toric Trees Project's 126-year history.

A Dwight D. Eisenhower Green
Ash, will be planted in honor of the
World War II Veterans. The tree is a
descendent of a tree from the
Eisenhower Farm, located in
Dennison, Texas. The tree to be
planted is now only 4 to 7 feet tall,
but will grow to over 50 feet tall.

The ceremonies will take place in
front of the VFW, located on Front
Street at 1:30 pm. The public is in-
vited to attend.

over, along with a few cats that are
looking for the rats.

Neighbors have been making calls
to the police and health departments,
but no one has cleaned up the mess
and the rats have become a nuisance.

According to Mayor Dan Gallagher,
the homeowners are in the midst of a
divorce and they will not sign any pa-
pers because of their ligation.

Gallagher has declared the house a
nuisance and ordered that the Bor-
ough clean up the mess and a lien
placed on the house for costs. "The
safety of the residents is what is im-
portant and a cleanup is necessary," ex-
plained Gallagher.

The cleanup should be done within
the next few days.

A Star Was Born

At last Week's Golden Oldie's
Concert, sponsored by the
South Plainfield Fire Depart-
ment, a star was born. See
next week's Observer for com-
plete story.
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mark your
calendars

Log on to
southplainfielcinj.com

for the latest
•;:ii rneeting agenda

Meets twice a month on Ihe first and third Thursday.
Borough Hall Council Chambers, 8 p.m. • Questions? 908-754-9000

AGENDA MEETING PUBLIC MEETING
Monday, June 4 Thursday, June 7
Monday, June 18 Thursday, June 21
All meetings of the Governing Body are held in accordance with New Jersey Open Public Meet-
ings Act (NJSA10:4-6 et seq) in the Council Chambers at 2480 Plainfield Avenue.

Meets second and fourth Tuesday of the month

Borough Hall Council Chambers, 8 p.m. • Questions? 908-226-7641

June 12, June 26, July 10, July 24, August 14, August 28, Sept 11, Sept. 25, Oct. 9, Oct. 23, Nov.

13, Nov. 27, Dec 11 and Dec. 25(no meeting).

Meets first, third and fifth Tuesday of Ihe month
Borough Hall Council Chambers, 8 p.m. • Questions? 908-226-7641

May 29, June 5, June 19, July 3, July 17, July 31, August 7, August 21, Sept 4(no meeting), Sept.
18, Oct. 2, Oct. 16. Oct30, Nov. 6(no meeting), Nov. 20, Dec. 4 and Dec. 18.

The Taxpayers Advisory Group (TAG) meels the fourth Tuesday of evi
Hall at 2480 Plainfield Ave. at 7 p.m.

sitepkace .ib-com^rttee
The fourth Thursday of the month as follows:
June 28, July 26, August 23, September 27, October 25, November 22(i ier27.

recrec
Meets once a month on the second Monday of the month, except July and August
PAL Building, Maple Ave. 7 p.m. • Questions? 908-226-7716

June 11, September 10, October 8, November 12, December 10

environmentalcommission
Meels once a month (second Wednesday)
Borough Hall Conference Room, 8 p.m. • Questions? 908-561 -8280

June 13, July 11, August 8, Sept. 12, Oct 10, Nov. 14, Dec. 12 and Jan. 9,2002

boardofeducortionmeetings
Grant School Gymnasium on Cromwell Place unless otherwise noted

Regullar Board Mtg., May 22, 8 p.m.
Committee of the Whole, June 12,7 p.m., Regular Board Mtg., June 19,8 p.m.
July - No Meetings

Meels once a month (first Wednesday)
Borough Hall Council Chambers, 5 p.m. • Questions? 908-757-8100

Meetings, held at 7:00 p.m. in the Conference Room, Borough Hall
June 27, July 25, Sept. 26, Oct. 24, Nov. 28 and Dec. 26.
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SUBMIT YOUR ARTICLES
We look forward to hearing from all of you and encourage you to send in your
stories and photos. The South Plainfield Observer is your paper. Please let us
know what you would like to see in it.

To get an article published in South Plainfield Observer:
1. Type (double spaced) the article you wish published.
2. Mail, fax or drop it at: Editorial Department

South Plainfield Observer, 1110 Hamilton Blvd., Suite IB, South Plainfield, NJ 07080
or drop it in the box at Mohn's Flowers on Plainfield Ave. or at (908) 668-8819 or
e-mail us on our web page at spobserver.com or ggnan@aol.com or
ngrennie@ix. netcom.com. Include your name, address, telephone number.

LETTERS TO THE EDITOR
Letters may be submitted by mail lo South Plainfield Observer, Editorial Depf.,
1110 Hamilton Blvd. Suite IB, South Plainfield, NJ 07030, by email at our website
at spobserver.com or faxed to' 908-668-8819. Letters should noi exceed 400
words. We reserve the right to edit for clarity or length. It is the editor's discretion
to limit the number of letters submitted by one individual on the same subject.
The opinions expressed in 'Letters' do not necessarily reflect the opinion of the
Observer.

In My Opinion
Dear Mr. Gallagher and Mrs.
Vokral:

In response to your letters of last
week, let me start this letter by first
apologizing to Mr. Cerami. I was
given false information and didn't do
my homework. Mr. Vokral has at-
tended a few Board of Education
meetings while I was serving on the
board. However, my point regarding
the budget process was misinter-
preted. The budget process for the
Board of Education starts for the pub-
lic in February. From February
through March, when the budget is
formally adopted, the Board holds
several public meetings to go through
the budget and explain the budget to
the public in its entirety. The public is
given the opportunity to ask questions
and to understand how the budget is
compiled. It is during those meetings
that members of the Council should
attend to understand the budget and
not wait until the community votes
on the budget.

What I stated regarding the Demo-
crats being "in control" is only the fact
that there hasn't been a Republican on
the Borough Council for several years.
I know that the Council has been re-
sponsive to the community. I attended
the Council meeting on April 19 and
witnessed the Council's willingness to
explain in detail to a group of Boy
Scouts who attended the meeting that
night, how the Council works. I know
that I have not attended Council meet-
ings on a regular basis, but now that
my term on the Board of Education
has ended, I will be attending Coun-
cil meetings regularly. And rest as-
sured, I will do my research more thor-
oughly on my own and not rely on
hearsay. Mr. Mikorski attends every
Council meeting and has always re-
'ported back to the Board of Educa-
tion on what the Council has been
doing, especially as it relates to issues
that will impact the Board of Educa-
tion.

Now, Mts. Vokral. Maybe you
should do your homework as well. I
was elected to my first term on the
Board of Education in April 1989. I
was not a Board member during 1988
when the problem with the Special
Education students arose. I have no
idea what issue this was, as it was be-
fore I became a Board member. Mr.
Vokral has always been polite and an-
swered any questions I have had in the
past, and I am sure, will continue to
do so in the future. The problem that
you have had recently and brought to
the attention of the Board of Educa-
tion, has been addressed, as it should
have been, through the chain of com-
mand. The Board of Education docs
not run the school system; they are
there to ensure that it is well run.

The reference to my personal job
performance is out of line. I received
the phone call from Mr. Vokral and I
went through my chain of command,
and the problem was resolved. The
company I work for should never be-
come part of this campaign.

Let me finish by stating that I know
that Council members ate committed

Send us
Your

Letters/Opinions
We want to hear from you

concerning what is going on
around town. We will omit your
name by request, but you
must give us your name and
phone number when you sub-
mit your letter. Send your let-
ter/opinion to: The South
Plainfield Observer, 1110
Hamilton Blvd., South Plain-
field 07080. You can email us
at GGNAN@aol.com or fax to
908-668-8819.

Chris, age 6, receiving a helmet.

Letter to the Editor:
Once again, I would like to thank

the police department, and all in-
volved in this years bicycle rodeo.
This has become an annual event in
our home, that the children look for-
ward to. In fact this year we invited
some of my children's school friends
to go with us. I feel this emphasized
the importance of safety on a bicycle.
When my son Chris thanked the of-
ficer for his new helmet, he replied,
"You stay safe and that's thanks
enough!" Doesn't that say it all.

The program is a plus for our chil-
dren and our town. On behalf of
our sons, Christopher and James, we
thank you.

MARIE MARKEY

Brandon Shea, age 9.

Editor's Note: Nextweek's Obsmw
will have story and pictures cm the very
successful Bike Rodeo.

members to this community, and that
is shown in the many hours they have
dedicated to the community. Board of
Education members also put in long
hours for the community. I intend to
continue to serve my community, be-
cause I believe that you should always
give back to the community in which
you live.

I hope that this campaign will not
become a nasty campaign. I will do
my best to gather the information I
need in order to become a better-in-
formed candidate and member of the
public.

SINCERELY,
MARJ0RIE M. REEDY

in this effort were Imroaiso Cleaners
of Avenel and Jerry's Dry Cleaners of
Brick. Another participating business
was The Bee of Bay Head, who do-
nated clothing from their boutique.

This month long endeavor had out-
standing results. Over 550 articles of
clothing were donated, dry cleaned
and. ready to wear. We are grateful to
all the participants who made this such
a success. These donations have the
power to make a profound difference
in a person's life. What an incredible
s*ifr.

SINCERELY,
TRISH MULLIGAN
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

To the Editor,
The American Red Cross, Tri-

County Chapter wishes to thank
Comcast and its employees for the
incredible effort they put forth to sup-
port our "Career Closet" program.
This program was established to pro-
vide economically disadvantaged
people with donated, lightly used, in-
terview and career attire. This allows
our clients an opportunity to compete
for jobs they otherwise would never
be considered for. After Comcast em-
ployees brought their donated items
to their offices, the clothes were dry
cleaned by two community minded
dry cleaners who partnered with
Comcast on this vital project. The dry
cleaners who generously participated

To the Editor,
The Grant Central Sixth Grade

School's first production of School-
house Rock was a huge success this
year!

We would truly love to mention all
of the 39 extraordinary people who
have put their time and effort into es-
tablishing such a positive experience
for all. Your endless care and patience
has made a tremendous impact on die
cast and crew, that will nevet to be for-
gotten. For this, and all that you have
done, we send out heartfelt apprecia-
tion to you wonderful people.

Thank you! Thank you! Thank
you!

FROM THE DIRECTORS OF
SCHOOLHOUSE ROCK

... Ha f py B

Happy

HAPPY BIRTHDAY TO BILL TOLICHUS
HAPPY BIG 65 TO YOUUU!

D.P.
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Milestones
Brian McGonigle Graduates
From Gettysburg College

On May 20, Brian McGonigle
graduated from Gettysburg College
with a Bachelor of Aits, Magna Cum
Laude.

Brian is the son of Frank and
Joanne McGonigle.

He was also inducted into the
IOTA Chapter of Pennsylvania, Phi
Beta Kappa Society.

Brian attended Sacred Heart
School in South Plainfield and gradu-
ated from Saint Joseph's High School
in Metuchen.

OBO
tNI

Middlesex County Road
Department Schedule

The Middlesex County Road Department will be milling and resurfacing
municipal roads in South Plainfield during the next few weeks. Work takes
place from 7 a.m. to 3:30 p.m., Monday through Friday only. This project
will begin and end, subject to availability of equipment and weather permit-
ting, on or about the dates listed below. •;
Roadway Project Limit Milling
Selene Ave. Entire length May 31

Park Ave. to the end May 31
Chambers St. to the end paving only
A d b d

W Golf Ave.
Morris Ave.
Carol PL
Sterling Ave.
Adams Ave.
DeSepio Dr.
VakarichPl.

Audubon Ave. to end Junel
Norwood Ave. to Park Ave. Junel
Norwood Ave. to Park Ave. June 1
Joan St. to Oak Tree Rd. June 4
May Ave. to Schindler Dr. June 4

Manning Ave. Ritter Ave. to the end June 5
Borough Hall Area behind Borough Hall

(overlay only-no milling)
T,eeds Dr. Entire Length June 5
Thomas St. Plainfield Ave. to So. Central Ave. June 6
Dumas Ave. Entire length up to Plainfield border June 6
MorronAve. Meirose Ave. to Dumas Ave. June 6
Moose Ave. Entire length June 7
West Ave. Hamilton Blvd. to the end June 7
Somerset St. Hamilton Blvd. to the end June 8
YurgelDr. Entire length June 8

Basing
June 4
June 4
June 5
June 5
June 5
June 6
June 6
June 7
June 7
June 7

June 8
June 8
June 11
June 11
June 12
June 12
June 13
June 13

Pictured left to right are: Uyen Nguyen, lennifer Hudson, Rachel Feller, David Schlolssman, Sabina Montanaro
and Yun Shao.

KOBO Awards CE Science and
Technology Scholarships

KOBO Products, Inc., located on
South Clinton Ave., announced two
$500 scholarships in Science and Tech-
nology for Cooperative Education stu-
dents at South Plainfield High School.
The criteria included an essay, inter-
view competition, employer ratings,
grades, and acceptance into a college
science program. The following stu-
dents will receive this year's Science
and Technology Award: Sabina
Montanaro, daughter of Jeff and Janet
Montanaro of Montrose Ave., who
will be attending William Paterson
University for biology next fall, and
Rachel teller, daughter of Melvin and
Matty Feller of Matis St., who will be
attending Richard Stockton College
of New Jersey for biochemistry.

Originating with a manufacturing
plant in France, as well as one in South
Plainfield, KOBO Products, Inc. is a
distributor and manufacturer of cos-
metic raw materials. David Schloass-
man, President and CEO, has been in-
volved with the high school CE pro-
gram since 1995. His company's rapid

growth and facilities expansion have
provided many CE students the op-
portunity of exploring such areas as
accounting, purchasing and recently,
for Sabina Montanaro, as a lab techni-
cian in research and development.

Ms. Falato, the CE Ccxjrdinator at
SPHS, believes that if more of corpo-
rate America would share the same
vision as Schlossman, there would be
less criticism of public schools. "Mr.
Schlossman provides resources, schol-
arships, and on-die-job training which
encourages student development to-
wards breaking into a global eco-
nomy," said Ms. Falato. "One example
of Mr. Schlossman's many success sto-
ries is 1995 SPHS graduate Angie
Verdejo-Pcrez. Her CE position dur-
ing senior year was at KOBO cxplor-

Labor Day Parade Committee Asking

Residents for Grand Marshal Nominees
It's that time of the year again.

The Labor Day Committee has been
busy meeting for the past few
months, signing up bands and mak-
ing plans for our Annual Labor Day
Parade. This year is South Plain-
field's 75th birthday, so the commit-
tee is planning to make the day even
more memorable. The parade is
scheduled for Labor Day, Monday,
Sept. 3.

The first order of business is who
will be this year's Grand Marshal.
The Labor Day Committee is ask-

ing residents to send their nomina-
tions for Grand Marshal.

If anyone knows an individual
who they feel has contributed out-
standing service to the community,
they are asked to send a letter stat-
ing the reasons why this person
should be considered for Grand
Marshal. If you submitted a name
last year, you must submit it again
this year.

Include the candidate's name, ad-
dress and telephone number and send
the nomination to John Sorrentino,

FEIGLEY'S SCHOOL OF GYMNASTICS

AND CHEERLEADING

Summer Camp Programs
VARIETY C A M P — 4 Y E A R S AND U P

Games & Sports
Special Activities

Enrichment programs
Arts & Crafts

CHEERLEADING CAMP-5 & UP THEATER CAMP—5 & UP

Tumbling
Jumps SI
Choreography »
Strength & Flexibility

• Gymnastics
• Dancing v .
• Singing, Costumes
• Original performance ,̂

Two Locations

(908)561-8888
you of TtutkiiKj Le&on Uml: l u i a Lifetime"

FULLY AIR CONDITIONED

225 Hopkinson St., South Plainfield,
NJ 07080. Email:jmsc>rrentino@home.
com or fax (908) 7534003.

Besides the parade, festivities in-
clude a 5K mn, many planned ac-
tivities and games for both the kids
and adults at Veterans Park where
the parade ends. Also, immediately
following the parade, the band known
as 'Backsplash' will be performing in
Veteran's Park. The evening activities
will begin with entertainment pro-
vided by 'The Sound Investment' at
the Gazebo in Spring Lake Park. The
festivities conclude with fireworks in
Spring Lake Park at dusk.

If you are interested in marching in
the parade, entering a float, or need
more information, please contact
Councilwoman Darlene Pinto at
(908) 561-1517.

Let's all celebrate South Plainfield's
75th birthday!

Clerk's Office
Open Late

To Register to
Vote

The Borough Clerk's office
will remain open on Tuesday
night, May 29, 2001 from 5:00
to 9:00 p.m. for the purpose of
registering voters tor the June 26,
Primiary Election.

Anyone with questions can
call the Borough Clerk's office
Monday through Friday from 8
a.m. to 5 p.m.

ing all the offices and departments.
While she attended Rutgers, she
worked part-time around her classes.
Upon Angie's graduation with a com-
puter science degree, she was hired full
time as the Information Technology
Manager in charge of all program-
ming and systems administration.
This is exacdy what "cooperative edu-
cation" is all about. It is the unique
partnership between education and in-
dustry to advance students into sci-
ence and technology career paths.

Some say South Plainfield High
School is the best kept secret in Mid-
dlesex County. KOBO Products, Inc.,
along with the 200 other businesses
involved with the high school, say that
Cooperative Education is the best
kept secret in South Plainfield!

Recycling Center and Yard Waste
Site Memorial Day Closings

The Recycling Center and the Yard
Waste Site on Kenneth Ave. will be
closed on Tuesday, May 29, because
of the Memorial Day Holiday week-
end. Both facilities will be open instead
on Wednesday, May 30, from 12 noon
to 7 p.m. Both drop-offs will be open
as usual on Saturday, May 26, from 8
a.m. to 3 p.m. The regular schedule at
the Recycling Center is Tuesdays 12

noon to 7 p.m. and Fridays and Sat-
urdays 8 a.m. to 3 p.m. The Yard
Waste Site is open to residents for
brush, grass clippings and leaves on
Tuesdays from 12 noon to 7 p.m. and
on Saturdays from 8 a.m. to 3 p.m.

For updates, call the Recycling
Hotline at (908) 226-7620, or con-
tact the Recycling Coordinator at
atempel@southplainfieldnj.com.

Pool Membership Down This Year
The South Plainfield Community of income for the pool. According to

Mik E l i h h i l iPool is running behind last year's en-
rollment by more dian 60 member-
ships. Last year at this time, 600 mem-
berships were signed up for the sea-
son; this year only 521 memberships
have been issued. Family memberships
are much lower this year. Last year 365
family memberships were issued, this
year only 292 have signed up.

Membership fees are die only source

Mike English, die community pool is
a utility and must pay for itself. It can-
not be subsidized by die Borough.

Membership can be paid for at me
PAL building. A family membership
is only $280 and you get 10 free guest
passes.

For additional membership prices,
call the PAL at 226-7713 or stop by
to get a brochure.

FAST APPROVALS...GREAT RATES...PERSONAUZED SERVICE
We Specialize in No Cost Refinancing

Free Pre-Qualiflcations
Purchases • Refinance • Debt Consolidation

Past Credit Problems Understood
No Income Verification Loans

Borrow up to 125% of Value • Loans
Mixed Use and Commercial Properties

Mike Dixon
President

Lk&nsBd Mortgage Bwker - NJ Dept. of Banking

Se Habla Espanol

908-822-0090
2325 Plainfield Ave. Suite 2E South Plainfield, NJ
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Community Advisory
Technology Meeting
May 31

There is a meeting of the Com-
munity Technology Advisory Meet-
ing scheduled for Thursday, May 31,
at 7:30 p.m. in the High School.
Media Center.

Agenda items to discuss are hard-
ware and software requirements for
the technology upgrades in each
school. The public is invited to at-
tend and participate in the plan.

First Baptist Church To
Hold Yard Sale

June 2

The First Baptist Church Women's
Evening Circle is sponsoring a yard
sale, to be held on Saturday, June 2,
from 9 a.m. to 2 p.m. at adjoining
locations of 111-115 Jerome Avenue
(oft Park Avenue). Featured items for
sale include used household items,
white elephants and small treasures.

Columbiettes Plan Trip to
Bingo World in Baltimore
June 2

The South Plainfeld Columbiettes
are sponsoring a bus trip to Bingo
World in Baltimore on Saturday,
June 2.

The bus will leave the Knights of
Columbus Hall on Hamilton Blvd.
at 7:30 a.m. and return after the last
game of the afternoon session.

Cost is $55, which includes driver
gratuity and admission pack for the
main session. We will arrive in time
to purchase discount early bird packs.

For information and reservations,
call Mary Ann at (908) 226-1222.

This trip is open to Bingo lovers.

VFW Plans Country
Breakfast

June 3

VFW Post #6763, located on
Front St., will hold a Country Break-

Submit your Events
for Around Town:
Mail or drop off stories and
photos to South Plainfield

Observer, 1110 Hamilton Blvd.,
Suite 1B, South Plainfield, NJ
07080, orfax (908)668-8819;

email ggnan@aol.com.

Retirement Party To Honor Richard J. Naberezny
May'30

On Wednesday, May 30, a retirement party in honor of Borough Engi-
neer Richard J. Naberezny will be held at Sherban's Diner. The party will
take placefrom 6 - 9 p.m. $20 per person includes a gift, cake and a choice
of 1/2 roasted chicken, prime rib or roast beef, vegetables, salad and potato,

All who wish to attend are asked to RSVP to Jean Sherwood at (908)
226-7640 by May 18. Make checks payable to "cash* or "Jean Sherwood."

fast on Sunday, June 3 from 8 to 11
a.m. They will have a varied menu
and also a children's menu is avail-
able. Donation is $5.

The breakfast is sponsored by Pup
Tent 41, Military Order of die Cooti.
Proceeds go toward parties in the
wards at the Lyons VAMC. For more
information phone (908) 668-9751.

SP Rescue Squad Plans
to Hold Open House
June 9

On Saturday, June 9, the South
Plainfield Rescue Squad invites all to
attend an Open House. It will take
place from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. at the
Rescue Squad Building, 2520
Plainfield Avc. The Open House will
feature extrication, first aid, CPR,
automated external defibrillation
demonstrations, ambulance tours,
blood pressure screenings and child
car seat safety checks. Refreshments
will also be provided, which include
hot dogs, soda, popcorn and cotton
candy.

Elks to Hold Outdoor
Chinese Auction
June 9

The South Plainfield Elks Club
will be holding an outdoor Chinese
Auction on Saturday, June 9. Doors
open at 1 p.m., auction starts at 3
p.m

There will be plenty of food and
refreshments available, including hot
dogs and hamburgers cooked on the
grill. Rain date is June 10.

Prizes include Diamond Club
Mets, Yankees and Somerset Patriots
tickets and many gift certificates. Ad-
mission is $5. For ticket information
call Lisa at (908) 668-9750.

South Plainfield Rec
Department and SAFTE
Fishing Club Host Derby

June 16

The South Plainfield Recreation
Department and the South Plainfield

High School S.A.F.T.E Fishing Club
invites everyone under the age of 18
to participate in their Annual Fish-
ing Derby.

The Derby will take place on Sat-
urday, June 16, from 9 a.m. to 12
p.m. It will be held in Spring Lake
Park, and prizes will be given out to
the winners. If you arc planning to
attend this event, please bring your
own fishing equipment.

Trip to The Lion King
JulyS

The Rec Department is spon-
soring a trip to Broadway to see
The Lion King on July 5, 2001.

The cost is $95 per person and
includes your ticket and the bus.
Purchase your ticket at the PAL.
The bus leaves at 4 p.m.

Knights to Sponsor
Mom's Night Out Dinner
July 20

The South Plainfield Knights of
Columbus is sponsoring a "Mom's
night out all you can eat" Dinner for
the family. July 20, from 5-7 p.m. at
the Knights of Columbus Hall.

Call 908-625-4843 or 908-755-
6203 for more details.

9th Annual "Shotman"
Basketball Camp

July 30 - August 3
The 9th Annual "Shotman" Bas-

ketball Camp will be run from July
30 through August 3, at the South
Plainfield High School.

For information, call Mike "Shot-
man" Lanza at (908) 754-2692.

Trip to Cape Cod,
Taking Reservations
September 10-14

The PAL 5-day, 4-night trip to
Cape Cod has been sold out, but
according to Mike English, a sec-
ond bus is being hired. The trip
is Sept. 10-14,2001.

Prices are S325 per person

How You Can Be a Part of the South Plainfield Observer.
ENCOURAGE YOUR ORGANIZATION TO
SEND US THEIR UPCOMING EVENTS We want
to add them to AROUND TOWN. It can make your
event more successful. Send them to us by mail,
fax ore-mail.

SEND US INFORMATION ABOUT YOUR
MILESTONES, i.e., promotions, births, engage-
ments, weddings, anniversaries, graduations.
Include photos. Share your good news with the
community!

IF THERE IS SOMEONE YOU KNOW WHO
MAKES A DIFFERENCE in South Plainfield?
Thank them by letting us know.

USE THE OBSERVER AS AN ADVERTISING
TOOL. Introduce your business to the commu-
nity. Promote your specials or sales. Residents
would rather patronize local businesses than
travel out of town. It is more convenient and it's
good for the local economy.

SUGGEST A BUSINESS FOR US TO
SPOTLIGHT. If you have had great service in
South Plainfield share it with your neighbors
through the newspaper.

SUBMIT LETTERS TO THE EDITOR to allow
readers to discuss and react to issues.

SEND US YOUR PHOTOS, if you have an event,
take a photo, write a caption identifying the event
and people and send it to us via mail. The best
photos record action and don't include so many
people that it is impossible to identify anyone.
Please don't send us photocopies or laser prints.
They don't reproduce well.

HOW TO CONTACT US. By mail: 1110 Hamilton
Blvd., Suite IB, South Plainfield, NJ 07080;
By phone: 908-668-0010; By fax: 908-668-881 9;
By email: ggnan@aol.

SUBSCRIBE. It's $25. (in town) for one year!!

double, triple and quad occu-
pancy. Single supplement is $78.
For more information and res-
ervations, contact Mike English
at (908) 226-7714.

The package includes four
night accommodations, four
breakfasts, four dinners, includ-
ing a lobster bake, fully escorted
tours of the Hyannis area, the
historic Massachusetts towns of
Sandwich, Boston, Quincy Mar-
ket, Plymouth and Provincetown
and the Hyannis Harbor
Cruisean evening of entertain-
ment, a welcome reception, bag-
gage handling, all taxes and stan-
dard, gratuities.

AARP Has Tickets for Radio
City Christmas Show
November 20

The AARP have announced they
have a few tickets still available to the
Christmas Show at Radio City Mu-
sic Hall on Nov. 20

The cost includes transportation
from South Plainfield, lunch at an ex-
cellent restaurant and tickets in the
mezzanine or orchestra. A deposit is
required at time of sign-up.

Call Mary at (732) 752-3764.

—Out of Town—

KISMET Holds Singles
Event
May 31

KISMET will host "The Basics
of Investing: Surviving Market Vola-
tility" on Thursday, May 31 from
7:30 to 10 p.m. at 109 North Av-
enue, third floor, in Westfield. Please
be advised there is ample parking.
$10 at the door includes interactive
presentation, refreshments and an
opportunity to mingle. For more in-
formation, contact KISMET at
(908) 232-8827 or visit www.thats-
kismet.com.

Theology Course
May 31; June 7, 14, 21, 28

Searching for answers? Learn
about philosophy and theology for
ten weeks, starting April 26. This is
a free event to be held at the Long
Hill Chapel, 525 Shunpike Rd.,
Chatham. A buffet dinner and des-
sert will be served each night at 7
p.m., followed by a presentation and
group discussion.

For more information, call (973)
377-2255, please reference course
name of alpha.

Brass Lantern To Host
Artisan's Day'

June 2

The Brass Lantern, at 335 Main
St., Metuchen, will host Artisan's
Day', on Saturday, June 2, from 1-3
p.m. The event will feature four lo-
cal artisans; Vivian Hight, author;
Diane Rubin, award winning poet;

Dawn Rodriguez, member of the
Doll and Artisan's Guild - Porcelain
Doll and Fairy Artist; Lars Sorenscn,
acrylics, water colorist, oil painter,
pen and ink and sculptor.

Learn Your Genealogy
In a Workshop

June 2

Learn how to trace your family
tree on Saturday, June 2 at 1:30 p.m.
A genealogy workshop will be held
at the Buccleuch Mansion cm Easton
Ave. in New Brunswick.

The workshop is sponsored by the
Daughters of the American Revolu-
tion Jersey Blue Chapter.

For information, call Lorraine
Lenkevich at (908) 754-5898.

Holy Spirit Prayer
Breakfast for Men

June 12

All men are welcome to a Holy
Spirit Prayer Breakfast on Saturday,
June 2, from 8-10 a.m. at the
Koinonia Academy, 1040 Plainfield
Ave, in Plainfield. A free full break-
fast will be served. The theme of the
breakfast is from Isaiah 61. "The
Spirit of the Lord God brings glad tid-
ings to the lowly, healing to the brokeft
hearted, liberty to the captives and free-
dam to the prisoners. "No matter how
far you might think you are from
God, Jesus has His arms wide open,
a smile on His face and love and for-
giveness in His heart for you! Jesus
loved you and so do we. Come join
us for a free breakfast. This event is
being sponsored by the People of
Hope. For more information, call
(908) 222-9722.

Westfield Workshop To
Present "Annie Junior"

July 26-27

We all know it's a 1
but join us at The Westfield Sum-
mer Workshop and we'll show you
how a determined little girl changes
her life to live on Easy Street. Annie
Junior is an abridged version of the
origLnsiAtmie, but your favorite cast
of characters are still the same. Stu-
dents in the 'Paint a Play' classes will
do set decoration and the Workshop
Band will provide musical entertain-
ment during the play's intermission.

No auditions are necessary to take
part in the Studio One performance
ofAnnie Junior. Participants will be
required to attend all classes daily for
the entire workshop, as well as dress
rehearsals and evening performances.
The class is open to students in grades
six through eight.

The Westfield Summer Workshop
runs from June 25 through July 27.
The actual performances will be held
during the afternoons and evenings
of July 25 and July 26.

For more information on Studio
One's production or to obtain a bro-
chure, call (908)518-1551-.

&C/HMC& SMOrt

714 Hamilton Boulevard
South Plainfield, NJ 07080

(908) 755-8488

• Acrylic
• Skin Care
• Tanning
• Make-Up
• Pedicures
• Manicures
• Ear Piercing
• Hair Coloring
• Styling
• Perms
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National Honor Society Inducts 24 SPHS Students

By Patricia Abbott

On May 16, 24 South Plainfield
High School students were inducted
into the National Honor Society,
bringing the current school member-
ship to 57 students. The stage was
simply set with a table bearing the
National Honor Society banner, five
unlit candles and a long line of empty
chairs awaiting the inductees.

The inductees entered from the
back of the auditorium, passing fam-
ily and friends as they mounted the
stage from both sides.

National Honor Society President
Angelique Ganiaris lit the center
candle and welcomed the audience
and the inductees. NHS officers Millie
Patel, vice president; Adrienne Nagy
secretary; Joanne Michalski, treasurer
and Stephanie Pyrbella, public rela-
tions were introduced.

Four inductees: Lindsay Aiello,
Gina D'Urso, Timothy Morgan and
Joseph Dezmin, spoke on the char-
acteristics that are required of NHS
members, Scholarship, Leadership,
Character and Service. Each lit a
candle representing a portion of the
criteria.

SPHS Principal Mr. Tony Massaro
and Vice Principal Dr. Kenneth May
oversaw the Administration of Oath
Membership and acceptance of new
members. Superintendent of Schools
Dr. John Krcwer spoke to the induct-
ees as well. The traditional NHS
candle lighting ceremony followed.

Inductees for 2001 are: Lindsay
Aiello, Bridle Anderson, Gassie Basse,
Jennifer Butnco, Bilhejcan Sarullo,
Danielle Lytwyn, Jeffery McKnight,

National Honor
Society Criteria
for Membership

Students are selected for member-
ship in the National Honor Society
on the basis of four criteria, scholar-
ship, character, leadership and service.
Scholarship is defined as "a distin-
guishing feature of trait of an indi-
vidual which is indicated by academic
achievement." The students must
have a minimum grade point average
of 3.25 or above from grades 9-11.

Character is what a person is or the
reputation of what they are thought
to be. Character is demonstrated by
honesty, responsibility for completion
of obligations, considerate behavior
toward others and appropriate behav-
ior without disciplinary infractions.
Regular school attendance without
tardiness is a must for this criteria.
Leadership is "..demonstrated by the
ability to influence others toward
positive goals." Examples of leader-
ship are holding a school or commu-
nity position or responsibility, a school
office or chairmanship. Service is
"demonstrated by one's substantial
involvement in school and commu-
nity clubs or activities."

Jenevieve DeLosSantos, Joseph
Dezmin, Scott Doerr, Gina D'Urso,
Rula Jan], Antonia Katasantonis,
Christopher Catalfamo, Danielle
Schweers, Martin Seiz, Timothy
Morgan, William Olson, Matthew

Pcloquin, Kevin Petrocclli, Kimberly
Pfeifer, Jaclyn Cox, Michele Socha
and Jacqueline Wong. Advisors are
Mrs. Lois Crespy, Mr. William
Helmsetter and Mrs. Monica
Lehman.

Grant Central Spring Concert
On May 3, Grant Central Sixth

Elementary School held their Spring
concert. Despite the heat that
evening, the turnout was good and
the concert was great!

Parents, grandparents and relatives
were entertained first by the String
Ensemble, conducted by Mrs.
Tedeschi, then the Wind Ensemble,
followed by the Concert Band, both
conducted by Mr. Sturm, and lastly
by the Sixth Grade Singers, conducted
by Mrs. Younken.

The String Ensemble performed
Saturday at the Symphony, Ij)ok Ma, No
Bow!, Fun, Fun, Fun (by the Beach
Boys) and Kingsbtidge March. The
Wind Ensemble performed Concerto
For Young Artists, with solos by Ash-
leigh Gaspari, Brittney Holloway,

Kate Reichert, Alex Viscosi, and Jus-
tin Pauls, who also performed a ca-
denza. They also performed Mission
Impossible.

The Concert Band performed
Questjbr the Grail, Trombmianza, with
a solo performance by Daniel Becker,
/ Believe I Can Fly and Apollo March.
The Sixth Grade Singers performed
Above the Plain, The Magic Flute, Tloe
Drinking Gourd" and Some Folks Do
(ButWeDon't).

These students all performed beau-
tifully and have certainly come a long
way! A special thanks goes out to Mrs.
Stasio, Ms. Giorgio, Mrs. Hogan, Mr.
Rue, Mrs. Schank and Mi's. Mikael-
lian for helping to make this concert
a success.

Submitted by Nancy Pauls

Franklin Students To Jump Into
Fight Against Heart Disease

Students from Franklin School will
jump into the fight against heart dis-
ease next Thursday, May 31 from 3
to 4:30 p.m., as they participate in
Jump Rope for Heart. The event is
sponsored by the American Alliance
for Health, Physical Education, Rec-
reation and Dance (AAHPHERD),
the Franklin School PTA and physi-
cal education teacher Drew Smith.
The event benefits the American
Heart Association (AHA).

Last year, 183 Franklin School stu-
dents from grades 1-5 combined to
raise $8,705 for the American Heart
Assoc. Since Mr. Smith introduced
the fundraiser to Franklin in 1994, the
students have raised531,755.

Students in grades 1 -5 will ask fam-
ily, friends and neighbors to donate

to this cause. The money will fund
the AHA's heart and blood vessel re-
search, public education and commu-
nity programs. Most of all, students
will be actively involved in learning
about their hearts and healthful lifestyles.

"When you realize that heart at-
tacks and strokes are America's lead-
ing cause of death, you realize how
important it is to support this effort,"
said Mr. Smith. "Jump Rope for
Heart not only supports the Ameri-
can Heart Association's cardiovascu-
lar research and educational pro-
grams, but teaches students the ben-
efits of regular exercise to help keep
their hearts healthy."

Since it began in 1979, Jump Rope
for Heart has involved over ten mil-
lion teachers and students nationwide.

: ' ' '.:IS LORD!

rr'PRAYER BREAKF,
FOR MEN

'The Spirit of the Lord God brings glad tidings to the lowly,
healing to the brokenhearted, liberty to the captives and

freedom to the prisoners. "Isaiah 61

Saturday, June 2 (8-10 am)
Koinonia Academy - 1040 Plainfield Ave - Plainfield, NJ

FREE Full Breakfast - All Men Welcome!

Sponsored by the People of Hope - Information: (908) 222-9722
......
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Franklin Concert Celebrates National Music Month
Franklin School's Annual Spring

Concert was a celebration of National
Music Month. The show opened with
the string ensemble directed by Mr.
Bruce Mikolon. They performed four
numbers that featured both the expe-
rienced and beginners. The Franklin
School Band under the direction of
Miss Jessica Schimpf played three
pieces that included the popular son
by Queen We Will Rock Tou. The
Franklin School Chorus is directed by
Mr. Glenn Parisi, they were accompa-
nied by Mrs. Landy. The group sang
four songs, the last, Ride the Sweet
Chariot, was accompanied by the
fourth grade LAMP ensemble.

Beginners were: Jacey Murray, Tif-
fany Catarino, John Donnelly, Iyanosa
Ogvevoen, Kyle Freuller, Lacey Ho-
gan, Jillian Rutowski, Paige Herriot,
N icole Slatky, Mark McCullcn, Chris-
tine Nau, Gareth Teece, Amanda
Fritze, Jessica Gregorio, Ryan Smith,
Jonathan Sukenik, Gary Ferguson,
Kimberly Percario, Andrew Ritchie.

Violin I were: Taryn Billich, Brit-
tany Santoro, Alison Case, Karen
Werner, James Quesada, Nathanel
Udell.

Violin II were: Rebecca Deffier,
Jamie Giannakis, Caitlin Herriot, Gil-
bert McKimm, Rachel Smith, Ka-
leigh White.

BAND
On flute were: Jessica Brandes, Tara

Goitiandia, Jasmine Silas, Smantha
Smith, Christen Donnelly, Tina
Foscolo, Cindy Hernandez.

On clarinet were: Michelle Arancio,
Michael Oprysk, Julia Zappi, Theresa
Huber, Alyssa McCrecsh, Alexander
Vajda.

On trumpet were: Gina Curcio,
Andrew Dietzold, Chris Fulton,
Darrly Howard , Nosavoen
Ogbevoen, Katie Yon. Trombone
were: Soham Gupre, JefFery Pryor.
Percussion were: William Lamastro,
Christopher Pennisi, Samantha
Rebimbas, Paul Cantarella, Matthew
Carringer, Vincent Fazio, David
Monroe, Douglas Porzio, Kevin
Reviello.

Alto saxophones were: John
Horvath, William Morrison, Chris-
tina Slatky, Andrew Staynings.

Tenor saxophone was Jesse Hay.

CHORUS
•Quynhnhu Doan, Kayleigh

White, Samantha Rebimbas, Saman-
tha Hogan, Jamie Giannakis, Cindy
Hernandez, Matthew Carringer,

"Natasha Catarino, "Christopher
Fulton, Catherine Krawiec, Jason
Seigel, Victoria Nguyen, Nathanael
Udell, Tina Foscolo, Janee Colcman,
Brittany Norman, Meredith Fergu-
son, Christen Donnelly, "Alexander
Vajda, Christopher Duquette, Jessica
Brandes, Katie Yon, Soham Gupte,

Taylor Curtis, Samantha Smith,
Ayshia King, Alyssa McCreesh,
Danielle Dembia, Ashley Sacks,
Alison Case, Ryan Bispo.

" Denotes fourth grade LAMP stu-
dents including Michele Arancio,
Ashley Cardinale, Rebecca Deffier
and Chris Lcsniak.

Summer Musical Looking For Cast and Crew
The South Plainfield Summer

Drama Workshop, celebrating its 30th
season, is seeking actors, backstage
help and musicians for this year's pro-
duction, Bye, Bye Birdie.

Any eligible students interested in
participating in this year's program are
invited to the audition nights on June
4, 5 and 6 at the South Plainfield
Middle School. Backstage help and
musicians interested in playing in the
orchestra are asked to come one of

those nights and fill out a sign-up
sheet.

Students who will have completed
the sixth grade this June, through
those students who will graduate high
school, are eligible to participate in this
worthwhile program. South Plainfield
residents who attend borough schools"
or other area schools are welcome to
come out and audition.

Copies of the script and cast album
are available for review at the South

149 South Plainfield Ave.
South Plainfield, NJ

Rev. John Paul
Alvarado, Pastor

Mass Schedule:

Saturday Evening Mass 5:00 p.m.
Simttay 8:00, 9:30, 11:30 a.m.
Weekdays 9:00 a,m. (church)
Monday Eve. Mass with Miraculous Medal Uovena Prayers 7 p.m.
HoCy Days 7 p.m. (Vigil); 7 and 9 a.m.f 12:10 p.m. and" 7 p.m.

Sacrament of Reconciliation

Saturday 11 a.tn.- 12 noon, 4:15-4:45 p.m.
and. after 5 p.m. Vigil Mass

Plainfield Library.
Auditions will be held between 6:30

and 9 p.m. each night at the South
Plainfield Middle School, a new loca-
tion this year. Students are asked to
wear comfortable clothes and shoes
and bring a non-returnable photo. A
short dance routine will be taught and
you will get a chance to sing and read
from the script. Prepared audition
songs are not necessary, but if you will
be performing your own selection,
please bring sheet music. An accom-
panist and ape player will be available.

For more information, please call
(908) 561-5255 and leave a message.
Information and a downloadable sign-
up sheet are available at our website,
www.spsdw.com

Specialty Gift Baskets
Gourmet coffee, tea. popcorn,

crackers and cheeses.

Flowers & Fancy Foods

2325 Plainfield Ave.
So. Plainfield, NJ (908) 561-2808

Corporate Accountants Welcome.
Major Credit Cards

Last week there was a car fire in the parking lot of the Observer. South
Plainfield's newest fire truck arrived to put out the fire and we got a
picture of it. This was only the second time the new engine has been
used.

From the South Plainfield Library

By Kenneth Morgan

Before you start the publicly per-
ceived first weekend of the summer-
time, here's news from the South
Plainfield Library.

The Library will be open normal
hours (9 a.m.-5 p.m.) on Saturday, but
will be closed on Sunday and Mon-
day in observance of Memorial Day,
when we remember those who gave
their lives in our country's service.
Also, please note that we'll be closed
on Sundays until September.

Saturday is the last day of availabil-
ity for this month's selection of Cir-.
cuit videos. Titles in mis group include
The Clock, Murder at 1600, 28 Days,
Honey, We Shrunk Ourselves, ]ackie
Chan's 'First Strike, and, on DVD,
Rules of Engagement. If you're look-
ing for these or other titles from this
group, get 'em while they can be got.

We'll be following our usual
children's Storytime schedule next
week. What, you don't know our usual
children's Storytime schedule? Well,
here it is: The programs are held on
Tuesday mornings at 10:30, Wednes-
day evenings at 6:30 and Thursday
afternoons at 1:15. Each program is
for children ages three and over; you
don't need to register in advance. The
programs last about an hour and fea-
ture stories, music and a craft activity.
If you need more information, call us
at (908) 754-7885. Ask for Linda
Hansen, our Children's Librarian.

Here's a preview of an upcoming
event: Reference Librarian Allen
Kleiman will be leading another round
of computer classes in June. The
classes will cover subjects like the
Internet and email. Watch for word
of when you can sign up.

We've just added another Circuit
collection to our inventory. Via New-
ark Public Library, we've received a
number of books, both fiction and
non-fiction, in Russian. They'll be
available here for three months; the
books may be borrowed for two
weeks. We're also planning to add
books in other languages, including
Spanish and Indian languages. We'll

let you know how things develop.
And we've also just added some

more DVDs to the collection. The
new arrivals are the recent thriller
What Lies Beneath, the blockbuster
Superman-The Movie with Christopher
Reeve, the Hitchcock suspense classic
Rear Window and the legendary epics
Ben-Bur and Cleopatra. DVDs may be
borrowed, four at a time, for two days.

We recently installed a new phone
system, which includes a voice mail
system and a recorded billboard of
various choices. To save you time
when you call us, here's the rundown
of the extensions: You can reach the
Circulation Department by pressing
3. Press 4 to reach Reference; press 5
to reach the Children's Department.
To reach our Director press 6; to reach
the Accounting & Computer Depart-
ment, press 7. You can reach the Tech-
nical Services Department by press-
ing 8. To hear a listing of our operat-
ing hours, press 9 and to reach an
operator, press 0. But, if you'd rather
not press anything, don't worry. Dur-
ing normal operating hours, the
phone will be answered, your call di-
rected, or your question answered by
a real live person. The automated
switchboard kicks in when a staff
member isn't immediately available,
or when we're closed. We hope the
new system makes things easier for
you

That's about it for today. We'll see
you next Friday, when, technically, it'll
still be spring.

Flo's Safari Recital
And Rain Forest
Cafe Piano Party

On Sunday, June 3, students from
Flo's Piano Studio in South Plainfield
will be putting on a Safari Piano Re-
cital, complete with Safari Clothes.
Afterwards, they will be treated to a
Safari Lunch, held at the Rain Forest
Cafe in Menlo Park Mall.

The recital will be held from 8:30
a.m. to 10:30 a.m., and the party is
from 10:30 a.m. until 12 noon.

PERSONALIZED
COMPUTER INSTRUCTION

YOUR
HOME

OR
OFFICE

MICROSOFT CERTIFIED PROFESSIONAL

h
THE PATIENT ONE

732-494-5826

you. cam, get

your tfo\M£ or
Your office....
Try Martha

l Learvi
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Scenes from Last Week's
Sacred Heart Funstival

Japan Trip Remembered
South Plainfield Middle School Assis-

tant Principal Phyllis Savage recently re-
turned jrom a trip to Japan as a Ful-
bright Memorial Fund. Scholar. This is a
continuation of lastweek'sstory.

In the Elementary Department,
each student has an adult working
with him. There were a few rooms
we weren't allowed to go in because
of the high level of the disability. Ev-
ery student that wants to go to Se-
niot High School has to apply. How-
ever, almost everyone was admitted.

After completing Senior High
School, some continue to live at home
or in group homes. Some get jobs.
Companies are required to hire a cer-
tain number of die intelligent dis-
abled, but some prefer to pay die fine
instead. The school has an Olympic
size pool which is shared widi die
public in the evening and on offdays.
The students' work is displayed
throughout the building, and each
floor has an inside play area. The chil-
dren were extremely friendly and af-

fectionate.
It is interesting to note that there

are no special schools for problem
children; However, diere is one asso-
ciated with the hospital. There are also
no learning levels within any of the
classrooms. Extra help can be ob-
tained at the juku. A child has to be
severely disabled to attend the special
schools. Most parents want their chil-
dren in the regular school. It is only
as a result of dieir educational reforms
that were written in 1996 (They are
constandy being revised.) diat they
have begun to hire more counselors.

The government of Japan has tre-
mendous respect for our educational
system and wants to effect some of
our results. Therefore, die Ministry of
Education, Sports and Culture
drafted the "Program for Educational
Reform." The major points of the
program are as follows:

1) To enhance emotional education
which fosters die cultivation of rich
humanity, such as sense of right, sense

Phyllis Savage

of morality, sense
of compassion, in
order to encour-
age zest for living
securing more I
room to grow for
children;

2) To realize the school system that
helps children to develop dieir indi-
viduality;

3) To reorganize schools out of re-
spect for individual schools 'au-
tonomy;

4) To promote university reform
and research activities

*The information contained in this
article was obtained from special pre-
pared bulletins by the government
entided I) Monbusho, 2)Learning
Opportunities and Educational Pro-
visions, 3) Education in Tokyo, lec-
tures, panel discussions, and observa-
tions.

(See the next article on my overnight
stay with the Junko family and how the
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Boys compete at GMS Relays
By Tim Morgan

The boys spring tract team is con-
tinuing their successful season at the
GMC relays on May 2 and 3. The Ti-
gers scored a total of nine points, their
best in several years.

Several individuals had some note-
worthy performances at the GMC
champsionships as well, with JeffWil-
Iiains and Tim Morgan scoring seven
p in t s between the two of them. At
the meet, Williams ran a sub-2:00 half
mile time, an outstanding feat, espe-
cially for a sophomore. State Sec-
tionals on May 25 and 26 should pre-
cipitate some personal bests and a few
runners advancing to the State
Groups. Good Luck!

SOCCER

The Tigers have certainly been up
and coming in the last few years. As-
sistant Coach Scott Horowitz says, "I
feel that die team has come a long way
since the beginning of the season. Ev-
eryone is dedicated and committed to
the sport. All of the hard work and
practice that we've put in is paying
off." The coaches also believe that the
team has great chemistry and repore
and that they push each other to per-
form at the highest level.

On another note, for the first time
in the history of the SPHS track, there
will be a competitive summer pro-
gram. It will be USATF sanctioned.
For more information on this and
SPHS Track and Field, visit the web-
site at www.sptrack.sports-page.com.

Results of Meets
GMC Relays

4th Place: 3M00IH—John Foscolo,
Brian Wilson, Ian Levine
4th Place: 4* 110HH—Brim Wilson,
John Foscolo, Chinne Okpirakce, Phil
Thomas
6th Pbce^SOO—John Foscolo,Mite
DeSimone, Tim Morgan, Jeff Williams

Moninouth Invitational
Jeff Williams—tied for 1st place: 800
(2:00); 5th place: 400 (52.2)
Tim Morgan—3rd place: 300 (9:45);
6th place: 1500 (4:37)
John Foscolo—6th place: 400IH
(59.5)

GMC Championships
Tun Morgan - 6th place: 3200 (10:08)
JeffWilliams - 3rd place: 800(1:59.6)
Mike DcSimone - 7th place: 3200
(10:10)

Typhoons Clinch Second Straight Title
The Boys U11 traveling soccer

team clinched their second straight
flight championship on Sunday, by
defeating the tough Piscataway Scor-
pions 4-0. It was the Typhoons' 14th

consecutive game without a loss dat-
ing back to the fall season and their
first title.

Both teams had a number of scor-
ing opportunities in the first half, only
to be turned away by tough goal-
tending and key defensive stops. And
even though halftime came as a score-
less draw, the advantage would clearly
shift in South Plainfield's favor as the
wind would now be at their backs in
the second half.

Piscataway however, came out
tough and kept the Typhoons under

control, while still creating their own
opportunities on the offensive end.
The turning point finally arrived at die
midway point of the half when
Brendan O'Shea sent a picture perfect
corner kick to the far post, where Dan
Pompilio's header went cleanly into
the net and the tie-breaking 1-0 lead.
With renewed energy, the boys took
control as they peppered the home
team's goal aiming for that all-impor-
tant insurance goal. The pressure
would eventually wear down the Scor-
pions, and following a couple of
Piscataway threats and Jonathan
Marcoux's shot off the left past, David
Alston sent a laser to the upper right
comer of the goal and a little breath-
ing room at 2-0. It didn't take long

for Brian Fabino to then find the net
for his seventh goal of the year and all
but seal the victory. But the topper of
the afternoon would come seconds
ahead of the final whistle, when John
Polizzano sent his dad into utter eu-
phoria and the ball into the net with a
long distance rocket for his first goal
and the final score of 4-0.

The entire squad once again dis-
played their excellent abilities and un-
selfish teamwork as they continue to
turn away opponents week after week
in convincing fashion. The Typhoons
will attempt to finish their season un-
defeated in two weeks when they host
the Montclair Vipers at Riley School
on June 3.

—Submitted by JeffMarcoitx

Eighth Victory for Blaze U-12 Girls
The South Plainfield Blaze U-12

girls traveling soccer team advanced
their record to 8-0-1 with a win in
Montclair. Facing the Montclair Wee
Badgers for the first time this year,
South Plainfield Blaze continues to
dominate the flight. A 6-1 victory puts
us in first place with one game remain-
ing.

Defensively, Blaze once again
outplayed their opponent at the same
time surrendering only five goals all
season. Leading the defense our
keeper, Becky Keller had some great
saves. Our tough and talented full-
backs, Tiffany Smith and Ashleigh
Gaspari had a great game, shutting
down the outside attack. Playing in
unfamiliar positions sweeper Joy
Maszczak and stopper Megan Boyle
shutdownthe middle. The very de-

pendable and much improved
midfield halfbacks, Ashley Little and
Lauren Fry dominated the outside
wing positions, while strong efforts by
our strikers Kate Hardy and Denise
Lopez kept the defense busy.

The first strike of the day came in
the 17th minute on a beautiful unas-
sisted shot by center mid Dorian
Bishop. The second strike just before
the half also came unassisted by cen-
ter mid Jennifer Copeland who re-
corded her seventh goal of the season.

Making adjustments at half time
and experimenting in new positions,
Blaze broke loose. Capitalizing on a

' mistake by Montclair, the third goal
came in the 45th minute, when a ball
was deflected off the defense and rolled
in the net. The fourth tally in the 60th
minute of play came on a nice cross-

ing feed from right striker Joy
Maszczak to the much improved cen-
ter mid Katelyn Conrad who blasted
it into the back of the net. The fifth
goal in the 63rd minute again came
on an unassisted shot by our talented
caver mid Dorian Bishop. Capping
our win and putting the game out of
reach for Montclair center mid
Katelyn Conrad sent off a well placed
pass to the middle allowing Becky
Keller to slip in a shot and find the
back of the net.

Fantastic job girls! Visit the South
Plainfield soccer club web site at
www.soplfdsoccerclub.com.

—Submitted by Coach Hardy

By Tony Cassano

juniorbaseballclubnotes
COACHes CARE FOUNDATION - SOFTBALL FUNDRAISER,
TOMORROW 9am - 9pm—As advertised, tomorrow we will be holding
the first Annual 'Coaches Offering Assistance for Children's Health' (COACHes
Care) Foundation Softball Fund-Raiser Marathon from 9 a.m. to 9 p.m. The
SPJBC Coaches will be playing Softball continuliosly for 12 hours against a
variety of teams to help raise money for the Children's fund for the JFK Medi-
cal Center. In addition, there will be a Chinese auction and an authentic
NASCAR Ward Burton #22 Caterpillar Simulator. All proceeds from the snack
stand, entrance fees and the Chinese auction will go directly to the Children's
Fund. Please come out and support a most worthy cause by joining your SPJBC
community. For additional information, please log on to our website http://
members.aol.com/spjbc/spjbc.html.

CLUB NOTES—This past Saturday night, we held our annual 'Casino Night'
party at the VFW The sold out event was organized by the Women Auxiliary.
I would like to personally thank them and all their volunteers for a great time.
The food was delicious, the music was cool and the gambling (not real) was
fun. In addition, we held our mid month meeting for May this past Monday.
Several individuals have stepped up to run for the Executive Board and the
Trustee's positions. Elections will be held at the June meeting on June 4. All
raffle tickets have been distributed and the date of the drawing has been moved
to Monday, June 18 at the mid month meeting. For the first two books of 20
raffles sold, the seller will be entitled to a S10 gift certificate at Sportsworld a
$5 bonus for each book sold thereafter. Traveling All-Star Tournament team
tryouts have begun and all teams will be selected by the June 4 meeting. As
previously noted, we have affiliated ourselves with Babe Ruth Baseball and our
All-Star teams will have the opportunity to compete at a local district, then
regional and state level for the first time ever. The SPJBC complex will be
closed on Sunday, May 27 and Monday, May 28 in observance of the Memo-
rial Day Holiday. Games will resume on Tuesday, June 29.

WORK DETAIL WILL RESUME NEXT SATURDAY & SUNDAY—
With the complex being closed this weekend our standard scheduled weekend
work detail will resume next weekend at 7 a.m. on Saturday and 9 a.m. on
Sunday. Volunteers are welcome to stop by on Saturday(tomorrow) to help
prepare for the Softball festivities.

ALL STAR SUNDAY TO BE HELD NEXT WEEK ON JUNE 3—Our
annual SPJBC All Star Sunday festivities will be held next Sunday, June 3.
Game times areas followed. Ages 8, 10, 11, and 13 year-olds will start at J2
noon and will be followed by the 9,12 and 14/15/16/17 year-old games at 3
p.m. Home Run Derby will resume this year for Small Fry and will be held
following the first games on Field # 1 at 3 p.m. and Field # 3 for the later
games at 6 p.m. Come out and support the SPJBC and enjoy the days festivi-
ties and baseball exhibition. I would also like to thank Pat Muglia-All Star
Sunday Director and his committee for organizing this years event.
UPCOMING EVENTS / IMPORTANT DATES
May 26—Coaches Care Softball Fundraiser—All day fundraiser at the
SPJBC. Start time is 9 a.m.
May 27 &2S—SPJBC Complex Closed for Memorial Day.
June 3—All Star Sunday. Start time is at 12 noon.
June 4—June monthly meeting at 8:30 p.m. Executive Board and Trustees
elections.
June 8—Somerset Patriot game, SPJBC complex will be closed. Contact John
Rayho Qu 754-8904 to pick up your tickets.

June 10—Raffles due back.
June 18—Raffle Drawing and Mid Month meeting to be held at 8:30.

Recreation Summer Sports
Camps Announced

Soccer: June 25-29; 9 a.m. - 12
noon. Location: South Plainfield
Middle School. Rain site is SPHS
gym. Camp is open to boys and girls

Capital
Funding C A P I T A L ^ F F U N D I N G

Licensed Mortgage Bankers

Home
Loans

Let CAPITAL FUNDING-HOME LOANS
With Over 25 years Experience

Help You Decide if Refinancing Can Save You Money
• Lower your monthly payment;

• Reduce your loan term to save thousands in interest;
• Take cash out of the equity of your home to pay costly credit card

bills, home improvements, college or retirement planning;
• Move from adjustable rate to fixed rate mortgage to eliminate rate risk.

•DEBT CONSOLIDATION • MORTGAGE • FREE EVALUATION
Answers To Your Credit Problems!

PhilAiello.Jr.,
Sen/or Financial Advisor

Porytail Softball
Batters Bex

By Sharon Miller
Pool Party on June 8—The Ponytail Parents' Asso-

;iation will be sponsoring an end of season pool party. This
event is open to all Recreation Ponytail softball players so please

join us on June 8, at the South Plainfield Community pool. In the
event of rain, the end of season party will be held indoors at the PAL Rec
Center.
All-Star Tag Day —June 9—All-Star tag day will take place on Saturday,
June 9. It is a mandatory requirement that ever}' All-Star player participate
in two tag days. The tagging requirement can be fulfilled by participating
in any two of the four tag days. If a player is unable to tag on June 9, they
will be permitted to tag during any
two of the three recreation tag days.
All-Star Tournament June 13,14,16,17—The Ponytail Parents' Asso-
ciation has established and will be hosting the South Plainfield All-Star
Tournament. We need the assistance of Association members in order to
make this tournament a success. The tournament will take place on June
13, 14, 16 and 17 ar the Pitt Street Complex. In addition to our South
Plainfield All-Star teams, teams from Isclin, Colonia, North Plainfield, North
Edison and Delaware Valley will be participating. Please join us in support
of our All-Star players for this exciting event.

ages 8-15. Director is Drew Smith.
Cost is $35.

Baseball: July 2-July 6, Monday
through Friday, 9 a.m. - 2:30 p.m. Lo-
cation: SPHS Ballfields. Rain site is
SPHS Gym. South Plainfield residents
ages 8-15. Director is Chct Czaplinski.
Cost is $35.

Field Hockey: June 25-29,9 a.m.
-12 noon. Location: South Plainfield
Middle School. Rain site is SPMS
Gym. Camp is open to girls ages 8-
13. Director is Cheryl Hughes. Cost
is $35.

Wrestling: July 2-July 6; 9 a.m. -
12 noon. Location: SPHS Gym.
Camp is open to boys ages 7-15. Di-
rector is Bill Pavlak. Cost is $35.

Basketball: July 9 - 1 3 , Monday
through Friday, 9:30 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.
Location: SPHS Gym. Camp is open
to boys and girls ages 8-13. Director
is Jeff Lubreski. Cost is $35.

Softball: July 16-July 20; 9:30
a.m.-2:30 p.m. Location: SPHS
Ballfields. Rainsite is SPHS Gym.
Camp is open to girls ages 8-15. Di-
rector is Donald Panzarclla. Cost is $35.

For more information call the
Reccreation Department at 226-7713.
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VFW Post #6763 Installs New Officers
Last Friday night, VFW Post

#6763 held their 55th Installation of
officers ceremonies.

Councilmen Dennis Cerami, Ed
Kubala and Ray Petronko attended
the ceremonies, along with Borough
Attorney Pat Diegnan and his wife
Anita. Diegnan is running for State
Assembly in the 18th District.

Fifty years ago, membership in the
VFW was over 600 members. This
year membership is down to 418 and
dropping. One of the reasons the
group is losing members is that the
average age of a veteran is 72. Com-
mander Rudy Poczak is asking veter-
ans who served in Korea, Vietnam or
the Gulf War to join the VFW If you
served just 30 days in Korea, you are
eligible.

The South Plainfield VFW was

formed on April 2, 1946. A section
of the present VFW building, located
on Front St., is made out of barracks
from Camp Kilmer. The remainder
of the building was built by the hands
of veterans from South Plainfield.

This year the VFW reinstituted a
special award and presented it to
Arthur Bullwinkel during the ceremo-
nies. He was awarded a Life Mem-
bership in the VFW Bullwinkel has
been an extraordinary volunteer. He
has done numerous repairs to the
building, including painting the
downstairs. He recently restored the
'Cross of Malta,' which hangs in the
main hall. He is also the top seller in
"poppy" sales. Bullwinkel can be seen
all over town selling "poppies" and is
already ahead of he record sales of last
years.

Officers who were installed this
year are: Commander Rudy Poczak,
Sr. Vice Commander Metro Kop-
chak, Jr. Vice Commander Bruce
Bird, Chaplain Michael Pancza (his
25th year), Post Advocate/Officer of
the Day Arthur Bullwinkel and Post
Surgeon George Jepson. Taistecs are
Jake Martinez, Philip Cortese and
Julius Peterson. The Quartermaster/
Adjutant is Carl Zakzewski.

Officers for the Woman's Auxiliary
are: President Dorothy DcWolf, Sr.
Vice President Alice McHugh, Jr.
Vice President Harriet Scjuare, Con-
ductress, Midge Poczak, Chaplain
Marilyn Bird, Guard Mary Zak, Trea-
surer Mary Rauer, Secretary Viola
Gratta. Trustees are Jean Panzer, Jean
Youngman and Joan Jepson.

Danielle Tramutolo Top
Fundraiser at Franklin
Math-A-Thon
By Patricia Abbott

Franklin School students recently
completed a very successful Math-A-
Thon which raised $8063.67 for St.
Judc Children's Research Hospital.
The top fund-raiser at Franklin School
was ssccond grade student Danielle
Tramutolo from Mrs. Stuewe's class.
Danielle raised $458.65 and won a
personal CD player for her outstand-
ing efforts.

The St. Judc Math-A-Thon pro-
gram is an educationally based
fundraising program in which parti-
cipants obtain sponsors who contrib-
ute a set amount of money for each
math problem completed. The math
problems are set in special books pro-
vided to grades K-9.

The program, sponsored nationally
by Six Flags Theme Parks, is in its
22nd year. In addition to supplement-
ing math skills taught in class the pro-
gram instills an important message,
the importance of helping others. Stu-
dents help provide a brighter future
for children with cancer and other life
threatening diseases.

St. Jude was founded in 1962 by
the late entertainer, Danny Thomas.
Today more than 70 percent of all
children with cancer are survivors.
Franklin School students can feel
proud that they had a hand in help-

ing children overcome cancer.
Franklin School Math-A-Thon vol-

unteer coordinator teacher, Mary Ann
Stavina, commented; "We are very
proud of our students for working so
hard on the Math-A-Thon. With their
help, St. Jude Hospital will be able to
create new treatments that may one
day lead to a cure for many forms of
cancer that will benefit the children
of our state, our country and around
the world. I want to extend our dianks
to the South Plainfield community for
supporting our students. It takes all
of us to make a difference in the lives
of children with cancer, we can all feel
proud of our response. Congratula-
tions to all who participated."

Fr. John invites you
to worship with him atf

Masses Daily at 8 AM
*J Saturday evenings 5:30 PM

Sunday mornings 8 & 11 AM

Our Lady of
Czestochowa R.C. Church

807 Hamilton Blvd.,
South Plainfield

Jr. Baseball Club Helps JFK
Medical Center Children

On Saturday May 26th, the South S o m e o f t h e P 1 ™ gathered to date
Plainfield Junior Baseball Club is
holding a Softball marathon to help
the newly formed Children's Fund at
JFK Medical Center. The club has
formed C.O.A.C.H.es Care (Coaches
Offering Assistance for Children's
Health), and they will play twelve
hours of Softball between 9:00 a.m
and 9:00 p.m. In conjunction with
the Softball being played, people will
have an opportunity to ride in the
Ward Burton # 2 2 Caterpillar
NASCAR simulator.

There will also be a Chinese Auc-
tion with various prizes being raffled
off.

are a Reggie Jackson autographed ball
and picture, two Phil Rizzuto
autographed balls, Christina Apple-
gate autographed J ust Visiting promo
poster, Jonathon Schaech auto-
graphed The Fmalim poster and t-
shirt, a Ward Burton Autographed
NASCAR poster, a cellular phone,
and many other prizes.

Also the club is selling COACHES
CARE T-shirts which can be pur-
chased prior to the event by contact-
ing Tom McCreesh.

The snack stand will be open all day
and everyone is invited down to share
in this special day

Physical Therapy Center
of South Plainfield

• Orthopedic Rehabilitation • TMJ
• Back & Neck Pain
• Most Insurance Plans Welcome
• Most HMO's / PPO's Accepted
• Medicare Approved

Serving Union And Middlesex Counties For Over 15 Years

Lynne Glasser-Sward P.T. Lic# QA02309

1110 Hamilton Blvd. • South Plainfield

There's
a lot

going on.

... In
South

Plainfield!

Subscribe
to the

Observer!

Send a check or money or- r
der for $25/one year (out-
of-town-$30) payable to:
South Plainfield Observer,
1110 Hamilton Blvd., Suite
TB, South Plainfield, NJ
07080. Or order your sub-
scription via email at
nancyg@spobserver.com
and send your check to the
above address.

South Plainfield
Observer
908-668-0010

Please send me homede[ive[YoftheObserver.

ATORE55.

PHONE
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Shotman Basketball Camps Scheduled
It's hard to believe, but it seemed

like yesterday that the 2000
SHOTMAN Summer Camp ended,
and we were saying goodbye to an-
other successful group of campers.
Well, don't look now, but the sum-
mer is fast approaching, and that
means the 2001 Annual Shotman
Basketball Summer Camp at SPHS
will be soon here.

Mikc "Shotman" Lanza, Director
of Shotman Basketball Camps will
be giving kids pointers on shooting,
free throw shooting, ball handling,
passing, and defense as well as men-
tal concentration, conditioning, and
preparation. This year's summer
camp will run from July 30 to Aug.
3, from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. for boys
and girls ages 11 to 18. The price is

$125 for the week's activities. You
must register by June 30, or you will
have to pay a $50 late fee. So either
print out an application at our web
site, or register online at active.com.

For more information, please go to
our web site at: http://www.shot-
man.net, or contact Mike Lanza at
(908)-754-2692, or via e-mail at
mlanza (ffishotman.net.

Loretta (Peterson)
Vardy,73

Loretta (Peterson) Vardy died on
Tuesday, May 15 at Muhlenberg Re-
gional Medical Center in Plainfield.

Bom in Brooklyn, Mrs. Vardy had
resided there for most of her life be-
fore settling in South Plainfield in
1994.

She had been employed by the City
of New York as a researcher for the
Arson Task Force for 12 years, before
retiring in 1994.

She is predeceased by her daugh-
ter, Gabrielle Vardy, and her son,
George Vardy, Jr.

Surviving are her husband of 55
years, George E; three daughters,
Loretta Vardy and her husband Barry
Herrmann of Manassas, Va., Anne
Vardy Newman and her husband,
Raymond, of Plainfield, and Eileen
Titone and her husband, Michael,
formerly of Plainfield; a son, Stephen
and his wife, Cheilaugh (Garvey)
Vady, of Guilford, Conn.

Also surviving are six grandchil-
dren, Fiona, Gemma, Cooper,
Gabrielle, Andrew and Matthew.

Funeral services were held at the
McCriskin Home For Funerals.

Kyla Immani Hawkins,
7 Weeks

Kyla Immani Hawkins, a seven-
week-old new born, died on Thurs-
day, May 17, at St. Peter's Medical
Center in New Brunswick. Born on
March31,2001 she was a special gift
to her parents, Janine Torian and Eu-
gene Hawkins.

In addition to her parents, Kyla is
survived by her maternal grandpar-

ents, Karen (McLane) and Wally
Torian and her paternal grandparents,
Evelyn (Hayler) and Joseph Car-
rington, all of Plainfield. Her uncle,
Jarret Torian and her aunts, Ameka
Wilburn and Yolanda Hawkins. She
is also survived by a host of other fam-
ily members and friends.

Funeral Services were held at
McCriskin Home for Funerals.

Michael A. Caruso, 84
Michael A. Caruso died Monday,

May 21 at Cedar Oaks Care Center
in South Plainfield.

Born in North Plainfield, Mr.
Caruso spent most of his life in North
Plainfield and lived in Middlesex for
a short time before settling in
Plainfield in the 1950's.

He was extremely active as a youth
with local organized sports and con-
tinued his love by becoming a coach
and manager in the Plainfield Little
League.

Mr. Caruso was a self-employed
barber. His shop was located in Plain-
field on the corners of Church and
Second St., operating there for many
years before retiring at the age of 62.

He was a veteran of WWII, where
he served in the US Army. He was
awarded a Purple Heart for his actions
in Italy.

He was a member of the Somerville
Veterans of Foreign Wars. Mr. Caruso
was the manager of his son's rock and
roll band the "Ascots," which later be-
came the "Dough-Boys." Mr. Caruso
was also the manager of the Caruso
Big Five Basketball Team.

He is predeceased by his sister,
Mar)' Rayder and his brother, Albert
Caruso.

Surviving are his wife, Anna
(Ballome) Caruso; three sons, Mi-

(908) 561-8000

HOME FOR FUNERALS

2425 PLAINFIELD AVENUE
South Plainfield, NJ 07080
FAX (908) 561-6744

RICHARD W. McCRISKIN, Pres., Mgr.
William C. McCriskin, V. Pres., Dir.

James A. Gustafson, Dir.
James F. Connaughton, Assoc. Dir.

%MH/nq. ike C^o-yea \Jtmw •/•9S/.9

"Because We Care
Forethought Funeral Planning
N.J.D.A. Choices
Complete Care Financing
Serving All Faiths
Cremation Services
Pre Arrangement Specialists

ROBERT HUNTER JR.
Owner-Manager

756-2800
2456 Plainfield Ave,

South Plainfield

chael J. of Pittstown, Frank R. of
Plainfield and John C. "Jack" Caruso
of Phillipsburg; a sister, Camille
Coma of Scotch Plains and three
brothers, Louis of North Plainfield,
Frank of North Plainfield and Mario
ofWarren.

Also surviving are his four grand-
children, Ryan and Kelly, Angela and
Shane.

Funeral services were held at
McCriskin Home for Funerals.

Lucille H. Smith
Lucille H. Smith died on Saturday,

May 19 at Somerset Medical Center.
Born in Brooklyn, she resided in

Woodsidc Queens, for 40 years and
Glenwood, N J for the past 10 years.

She was employed as an executive
secretary for Ogilvy & Mather of
NYC for 20 years, retiring in 1991.

Ms. Smith was a member of St.
Francis Church in Vernon, and a
member of the Leisure Club also of
Vernon, where she was a vice presi-
dent. She was also a member of the
Senior Board Committee until 2000.

Surviving are her brother, Donald
F. Smith, Sr. of Eastern, Pa.; six nieces,
Marianne Colalillo of Readington
Twsp., Dcirdrc Bukowski of Green-
brook, Patricia Critelli of Neschanic,
Christine Grzeszczak of Piscataway,
Claudia Ortuso and Joanne Karch,
both of Somerset and one nephew,
Donald F. Smith, Jr. of Bound Brook.
Also surviving are her three great
nephews and six great nieces.

Funeral services were held at
McCriskin Home for Funerals.

Delia E. (Schaefer)
Devine,91

Delia E. (Schaefer) Devine died on
Sunday, May 20, at Muhlenberg Re-
gional Medical Center in Plainfield.

Mrs. Devine was born in Newark
and had resided in South Plainfield
for the past 45 years.

She was a communicant of Sacred
Heart RC Church in South Plainfield.

Her husband, James J. Devine,
died in 1989 and her brother, James
M. Devine, died last year.

Surviving are her daughter and son-
in-law, Pauline and Kurt Beese and her
daughter-in-law, Velma Devine, all of
South Plainfield; four grandchildren,
Kurt and Paul Beese, James Devine
and Valerie Hall and by her five great
grandchildren, Daniel Beese, James
and Matthew Devine and Brianna and
Caitlin Hall.

Funeral Services were held at
McCriskin Home for Funerals.

"Consult the Families We Serve"

CoTTipare
Consider the beauty, service

care and maintenance at Hillside

Cemetery, 1401 Woodland

Avenue, Scotch Plains, a

non-profit organization.

908.756.1729

3-fiCCside Cemetery
www.hillsidcccmetery.com

Girl Scout Moms/Daughters
Enjoy Their Pajama Party
Story/Photos by Patricia Abbott

A pajama party was the theme of
the Kennedy School Girl Scouts end
of year mother/daughter dance. Both
moms and girls arrived at the dance
attired in their pjs and slippers, some
even carried around a favorite stuffed
animal. As with any pajama party,
food played an important role. The
girls filled their plates often in between
dancing, giggling and dragging mom
out to the dance floor.

Seven troops, totaling 147 moth-
ers and daughters attended the event
which was hosted by fifth grade Troop
#883 . The dinner was catered by
Durham Deli and non-stop music was
provided by Kevin Murtagh (pictured
right). The successful event ended
with the tired girls all ready for bed.
Members of the host Troop 883 are:
Elizabeth Valentino, Kelly Remsing,
Caitlin Davies, Samantha Rivera,
Vanessa Casteblanco, Sarah Schulte,
Constance Flanagan, Chelsea Siosson,
Chelsea Mobourak.
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Legal Notice
BOROUGH OF SOUTH PLAINFIELD

LEGAL NOTICE

TAKE NOTICE that Harry Popik has applied to the Zoning Board of Adjustment of the Borough of South
Plainfield for Preliminary and Final Site Plan approval to permit the construction of a three-family dwelling
on the property located at Block 267, Lot 27, and known as 139 Hamilton Boulevard.

Said application incorporates variances from the South Plainfield Borough Zoning Code previously granted
by the Board, memorialized in Resolutions of the Board dated May 5,1998 and March 20,2001 in Application
#32-97, as follows:

VARIANCES
HHD District

Minimum Lot Width
Minimum Front Yard
Minimum Side Yard

REQUIRED
Permitted Uses

100 Feet
30 Feet
15 Feet

PROPOSED
Three-Family
Dwelling
90 Feet
25 Feet
10 Feet

and such other variances and for waivers as may be deemed necessary or appropriate by the Board.

A hearing on said application will be held on Tuesday, June 5, 3001 at 8:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers.
Borough Hall, 2480 Plainfield Avenue, South Plainfield, at which time any interested person may be heard
concerning said application.

A copy of the proposed plans are on file in the office of the Building Inspector for public inspection
Monday through Thursday, between 9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m.

JAMES M CAHIILL, ESQ.
Attorney for Applicant
Harry Popik

$49.00 1T May 25, 2001

BOROUGH OF SOUTH PLAINFIELD
PUBLIC NOTICE

RETURN OF PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE
TO: DAVID T MiGLIS

FOR PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS AT
593 Arlington Avenue

South Plamfield, New Jersey 07080
Lot #4.02 Block #366

A public meeting has been scheduled by the Mayor
and Council of the Borough of South Plainfield to
hear objections, if any, to the release of a Per-
formance Guarantee posted by David T. -Miglisfor
public improvements at 593 Arlington Avenue,
South Plainfield, New Jersey 07080, known as Lot
#4 02, in Block #366 listed on the official tax maps
of the Borough of South Plainfield. Said public
hearing will be held 6:00 PM Monday, June 4, 2001
in the Council Chambers of Borough Hall, 2480
Plainfield Avenue, South Plainfield, New Jersey
07080.

David T Miglis
593 Arlington Ave.
South Plainfield, NJ 07080

Copy deadline for the Observer

is Monday, 5 p.m. for the

following Friday's publication.

Send to South Plainfield Observer,

1110 Hamilton Blvd. Suite 1B,

South Plainfield, NJ 07080. Fax to

(908) 668-8819, email us at

GGNAN@aol.com.

BOROUGH OF SOUTH PLAINFIELD

May 17,2001

Public Notice is hereby given that the following
action was taken by the Zoning Board of
Adjustment at its meeting hod on May 15, 2001

A. Case #16-01 -Michael Czarnik—Block 211; Lot
10; 143 Jerome Ave.—Applicant's request for a
front yard variance to construct an above ground
pool was hereby GRANTED, with conditions.

B. Case #20-01/1—Joseph Mirto—Block 285; Lot
1; 1640 New Market Ave.—-Applicant's request for
an interpretation was hereby APPROVED.

C. Case #30-01/S—Xtreme Clean Auto Spa, Inc.—
Block 295, Lot 7.01, 1425 New Market Ave.—
Applicant's request for a use variance and bulk
variances was hereby GRANTED, with conditions

D. Case #26-00/1—Karl Jackson, Majestic Auto —
Block 522; Lot 1; 132 South Ave.—Applicant's
request for a temporary use permit to continue
operating a towing business was her'eby
APPROVED.

Janice 1. Mucciilli
Secretary/Zoning Board of Adjustment

$26.00 1T May 25, 2001

LEGAL/PUBLIC NOTICE

BOROUGH OF SOUTH PLAINFIELD

Carrier Clinic at South Plainfield will no longer
be seeing patients as of July 13, 2001. Patient
medical records are being stored at Carrier
Clinic, Belle Mead, NJ.

$35.00 May 25, 2001

• m.
To place an ad call

by 5 p.m. on Mondaj§p08-668-

Rates - 3 line minimum-$11, $1 ea. additional line.

HELP WANTED CHILD CARE PROVIDER

TWO B R U N C H CRUISE LAUNDRAMAT—F/P TIME SAFE, RELIABLE CHILD CARE

Tickets on the Cruise Comicppia

Princess, valued at $90. For more

information, or to purchase tick-

ets, call Bill Tuthill at 756-9654.

OFFICE SPACE WANTED

OFFICE SPACE WANTED,
Willing to pay up to $250, call
(908) 769-8602.

INFORMATION WANTED

DOES ANYONE HAVE ANY

INFORMATION or pictures of

the White Birch Stables. They were

located in the 1940's and 1950's

on 7th, near Clinton Ave. Gill Rich

Trcxlcr at 757-2610.

wash-dry-fold/dry cleaning serv;

light cleaning. Looking for a ma-

ture person w/cus. scrv. skills. So.

Plfd area. Contact David at (908)

531-4982.

P/T POSITION, DR'S OFFICE

in Edison on Park Ave. Flexible

person to work 4 days, 2 to clos-

ing. Call Randi at (732) 767-3133.

PHOTOS FOR SALE

COLOR COPIES OF
OBSERVER PHOTOS

for sale. Call Pattie,
756-801 or 668-0010.

in So. Plfld. home. Clean, fun en-

vironment w/fenced-in yard. Rea-

sonable rates. Bkfst & snacks incl.

Avail June 11. Call Dawn @ 908-

753-5411.

CALL BY MONDAY, 5 P.M.
TO PLACE A CLASSIFIED AD-908-668-0010.

ADVERTISE YOUR

GARAGE/YARD

SALE IN THE

OBSERVER FOR ONLY

$15.

CALL

908-668-0010

I Call

KLK Trucking tori
Top Soil, Mulch, Sand, Infield

Mix, Decorative & Crushed Stone

Professional
Help
LOOK On This
Page First
These local
merchants
support your local
paper—Why Not
Support Them
With a Call

ADVERTISE YOUR
BUSINESS IN THIS
SPACE FOR ONLY
$15 PER WEEK.

Must commit to 10
weeks. Can run weekly
or every other week.
Call 908-668-0010 for
more information!

TONE -
LANDS!

' Lawn Maintenance • Clean-Ups
1 Lawn Repair • Mulch

•Top Soil • Shrub Pruning

• Aerating • Fertilizing

]EFPPEUBGRBtO,Pmp. £

PHONE (908) 226-9547
PAGER (732) 570-0305

GENERAL CONTRACTOR

SOUfiOCK
908-7f4-5730

The Best Quality & Service Available

35 Years Experience

Site Work • Pipe • Paving • All
Masonry • Commercial & Industrial

Construction & Renovations

(9081 754-5730

CELL PHONES

OPS COMMUNICATIOMINC.

$14.99/mo*
560 mins.

"j00 i GO mins weekly-500 min Weekend

FREE Phone
908-222-2188

"After Rebate

Golden Acres Shopping Center

3600 Park Ave. South Plainfield

MAINTENANCE SERVICE

STERLING
Maintenance Service

SERVING THE SOUTH PIMUFIELD AREA

FLOOR WAXING

•CARPET CLEANING

•WINDOW CLEANING

POWER WASHING

'Call for a\ . „ _ _ .

Free / (908)
\Estimatel 668 -8676

CONTRACTORS

BUILDER &

GENERAL CONTRACTOR

NJDCA LIC #019771

Since 1981

Lordina Builders
908-753-3850

ADDITIONS-KITCHENS •

BATHROOMS-

Office Renovations

I FREE ESTIMATES I

To advertise,
call 908-668-0010.

SPIRITS

1645 Park Avenue,

South Plainlleld

791-9463

SaJsSpiritShoppe
Cavit (1.5 liter)

Estate Cellars S u n d

K i n f a n d e l * 3 « 1am"7»m

(1.5 literl) $ 5 4 9

Bring in this ad for 10% off on wines

_
MORTGAGES

FAST APPROVALS...

GREAT RATES...

PERSONALIZED SERVICE^-1*®

908-822-0090
2325 Plainfield Ave. Suite 2E

South Plainfield, NJ
Se Habla Espanoi

GARBAGE DISPOSAL

PINTO BROTHERS
DISPOSAL

Andrew & Matthew Pinto

P.O. Box 263

So. Plainfield, NJ 07080

Phone 908-561-8231
Fax 908-561-9889

CONTAINERS FROM 1 TO 40 YARDS

•SMI a family Owned &

Operated nuxiness "

Residential, Commercial & Industrial Service

GUITAR LESSONS

GUITAR LESSONS
755-6882

• Acoustic $S£ Beginner

• Electric tfVi Specialist

ROOFING

J.T. PENYAlC
ROOFING CO.

COMMERCIAL INDUSTRIAL
RESIDENTIAL

908-753-4222
FAX 908-753-4763

124 CAM DEN AVE.
SO. PLAINFIELD. NJ 07080

PRINTING/TYPESETTING

%
• Invitations

'Brochures

Resumes

ters

G&G GRAPHICS
1110 Hamilton Blvd., Suite 1B

South Plainfield, NJ 07080

908-668-0010-Fax: 908-668-8819

email: ggnan@aol.com
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Spring Fling at Creative Kids

Last Thursday, Creative Kids Acad-
emy held their annual Spring Fling
to the delight of their parents and rela-
tives.

Toddkr-2 & 3 year olds: Beth
Aucello, Alyssa Chirumbolo, Katie
Cole, Daniel Furey, Jack Gillis, Nicole
Goitiandia, Jake Hoffman, Christo-
pher Jeffreys, Kristen Koep,
McKenzie Larsen, Benjamin Lundy,
Morgan Merkler, Nikit Nainwal,
George Pittenger. Their teachers are
Ms Joyce, Ms Jacquie, Ms Ariel, Ms
Jeanic and Ms Carolyn.

3 &4yearolds: Gina Aucello, Sara
Bichler, Tommy Butler, Valerie
Cecchettini, Jessica Dandola, Shan-
non Fonti, Corey Glucksman, Jordan
Handwerger, Cheyenne Locklear,
Dakota Pauls, Christopher Prasek,
Robert Puckett, Katie Simmonds,
Matthew Vargas, Tyler Van Blarcom.
Their teachers, are Ms Devon, Ms
Debbie, Ms Lauren and Ms Jenn.

3 &' 4year olds: Jan Brewer, Mark

NOW
OPEN

Butrico, Michaella Rutrico, Lauren
Dccellis, Christopher Graves, Taylor
Maistickle, Steven Merrill, LJ Scar-
pitto, Frank Butrico, Nicole Bythell,
Ben Cochrane, Amanda Larson,
Alyssa Maurath, Matthew O'Brien,
Melanie Rajpal, Daniel Spear. Their
teacher is Ms Lynne.

Pre-K: Joseph Bermudez, Kayla
Bridges, Shannon Bulter, Heather
Carr, Daniel Cooper, Brandon Gra-
ham, DW Greder, Jonathan Grennier,
Sbanequa Johnson, Carly Kensey,
Haley Marks, Tucker Merkler, David
Niedzielski, Kaitlyn Sheedy. Their
teachers are Ms Heather and Ms Julie

Pre-K: Nina Bavosa, Christopher
Burton, Jason Carr, Anthony
Chirumbolo, Joseph Deladvitch,
Erika Holterman, Raymond Jazicoff,
Shelly Luong, Mia Matthis, Corey
Nieper, Brittney Papa, Allyson
Piersanti, Jack Schiavo, Inan Sikel,
Daniel Vargas. Their teachers are Ms
Robin and Ms Jessie.

Bring This Ad and
. Get 10% OFF on

. Your First Visit
Cannot be
' combined with

other offers

report

FONTANA f
SUSHI

•• 1

Hours:
Sunday thru Thursday
11:45 a.m.-10 p.m.
Friday & Saturday
l l :45o.m.- l l p.m.

3600 Park Ave.
(Next to Hong Kong Supermarket)

908-668-1808

• On May 15, a Bullard resident
reported that someone had attempted
to buy furniture over the internet us-
ing his name and social security num-
ber.

• United National Bank reported
that they had received several checks
which had been stolen from a Webster
PL women's home.

• A Calderone St. resident reported
receiving harassing phone calls from
her son's ex-girlfriend's landlord.

• A Delmore Ave. resident reported
that her car had been keyed and her
tire had been flattened while parked
on the street over night.

• A Camden Ave. resident reported
that the front license plate was miss-
ing on his car.

• On May 16, aSomerville women
was arrested for attempting to leave
K-Mart without paying for a pot and
shower curtain.

• Cosmed Group, So. Clinton Ave.,
reported that five boxes of clear plas-
tic floor runner had been stolen from
the warehouse.

• On May 18, a Woodland Ave.
resident reported that her front license
plate had been stolen from her parked
vehicle at Sacred Heart Church

•On May 19, an employee of Easy
Street Salon and Spa on Stelton Rd.
reported that upon arriving at work,
the area around the front desk had
been ransacked. Approximately
S2,600 in cash and checks, and credit
card receipts were stolen along with
an Olympus digital camera.

• A fight took place at a party on
James St. on May 19 at approximately
12 a.m. When police arrived a male
suspect ran into the woods, was pur-
sued and arrested.

•On Monday, Ramtech Inc. on
Kennedy Rd. reported that the front

office window had been broken and a
Kawasaki dirt bike was missing.

• A Home Depot employee re-
ported that a male and female had
walked off with over 100 pieces of
lumber, a saw horse, concrete trowels
and expansion joints. They loaded the
items onto a Pcnske rental truck and
when asked to see a receipt they ex-
plained that another employee had
taken the receipt. They drove off in
what could be the Penske truck that
was reported stolen earlier in the
month.

• Quick Food on Park Ave. reported
damage to the lock of their front door,
possibly by a pry tool.

• Drug Fair on South Plainfield
Ave. reported that two males and two
females had attempted to leave the
store with concealed items. When
questioned they left the items and the
store.

YOUR HONOR, WE

ARE HERE TO MEET

THE FINANCIAL NEEPS

OFOUR LOCAL

BUSINESSES AND

NEIGHBORS, AND TO

SUPPORTTHE COMMUNITY

WE KNOW AND LOVE.

NO, WE
DONT INTEND

TO RAISE

FEES.

SURE WE

CATERTO

SMALL BUSINESS;

JUSTCALL OUR

HEADQUARTERS

INOSHKOSH. /

WE PAY

THE HIGHEST

,TES AVAILABLE

...OOPS, OUR

COMPUTERS

ARE DOWN!

"Is your bank telling
you the truth and
nothing but
the truth?"
TonyFeraro - President

When a bank merger occurs, you hear
many lofty words coming from
management.

And all those words are usually coming
from a headquarters hundreds of miles
away in another state.

It is hard to determine what to believe.
Will the new, bigger bank be as
attentive to you as your old bank was?
Or will you be snookered into higher
fees and less acceptable service?

Get paid for your balances.

Unity Bank is totally committed to
providing each of our customers with
the utmost in personal service. Every
customer, for instance, is assigned his
or her own local officer who oversees
the entire banking relationship.

So if judgement day is coming for
your banking relationship, don't wait.

Make a pretrial motion directly to
your nearest office of Unity Bank.

Opportunity
checking

3.50
S7OOO and up

APY

2.75
$4000-56999

APY

2.00
S2OOO-S3999

APY

Working with you. For you. Unity.

Call 800.618.BANK
unitybank.com

SBA Preferred Lender

• Colonia • Edison • FleminglonClinton
Highland Park • Linden • North Plainfield • Scotch Plains

South Plainiield * Springfield • Union * Whitehouse
MEMBER FDIC

Opportunity Checking. Minimum balance required to open account and earn inieresi is S2,000. 512 service
charge if account falls below $2,000, If account is dosed within 90 days of opening date, a fee of £30 will be
assessed prior to close-oul Annual Percentage Yields (APY) arc effective Ihe date of publication and are subject
to change. All offers are subject to change without notice, Free gift for new accounts only. Gift will be received at
account opening. Must be opened with new money.

EQUAL
HOUSING

LENDER


